Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

May 3, 2010 
Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

I. Call to order: 





         Bill Culbertson
President Bill Culbertson called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Havasupai A and B Rooms at 3:03 pm.

Members Present:  Sara Aleman, Syl Allred, Cyndi Banks, Nancy Barron, Laura Blank, Roger Bounds, Rebecca Campbell, Wendy Campione, Steven Cernohous, Rom Coles, Terry Crites, Bill Culbertson, Joyce DeVoss (appearing telephonically), Jay Farness,  (Patricia Petersen for) Jean Ann Foley, Marcus Ford, Bruce Fox, Bill Grabe, Liz Grobsmith, Ro Haddon, John Haeger, Natalie Hess (attending telephonically), Josh Hewes, Lenka Hospodka, Gae Johnson, (Kate Ellis for) Astrid Klocke, Rich Lei, Dave McKell, Michelle Miller, Phillip Mlsna, Larry Mohrweis, Wilbert Odem, Roderic Parnell, (Pin Ng for) Jim Pinto, Jon Reyhner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Erik Schiefer, Daniel Schmidt, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Karen Sealander, C.J Smith, George Speer, (Louise Lockard for) Laura Sujo-Montes, Kristen Waring, (Guy Senese for) Glen Wilson and Marsha Yowell.   (* indicates ex officio members) 
Members Absent: Thom Alcoze, Shadow Armfield, David Brumbaugh, William Cone, Alex Finkral, Jessica Fitchett, Heidi Fogelberg, Mary Lou Galyon, Karen Jarratt-Snider, Chunhye Lee, John Masserini, (Ricardo Pereira for) Emily McKay, Catherine Medina, Allen Reich, Nando Schellen, Julie Swann, Kathleen Templin, Monica Torres, and David Vining. 
Others present: Alexis Baca, David Bousquet, Patricio Cabateri, David Camacho, T.J. Fowler, Nathana Garcia, Astrid Klocke, John Leung, Susanna Maxwell, Karen Pugliesi, April Saylor, Cathy Small, CAB, ABS, PAC, and NGG. 

II. Acceptance of Agenda and Approval of Minutes  Bill Culbertson/Action Item  

Bill presented the agenda for approval.  He stated that the Faculty Senate Executive Committee placed a motion to amend the agenda by moving item 9 up to item 7 and renumber the agenda accordingly.  They further moved that the agenda items be amended to add time limits as follows: items 2, 3, 6, and 8 be limited to 10 minutes; item 4 to 20 minutes; item 5 to 5 minutes; item 7 to 30 minutes.   The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.  

Bill next presented the minutes of the April 12th Faculty Senate (FS) meeting.  A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes as corrected.  The motion passed with one abstention.  

III. Faculty Senate President’s Report



        Bill Culbertson
Bill stated that the Senate has internal issues to address today (elections, the tenure chair resolution and a resolution regarding SB 1070) prior to the summer break so he will keep his report very brief.  He reported that the NAU Academic Plan presented to ABOR’s Academic Affairs Committee has been accepted and will go before ABOR in June.       
IV. Elections 





                      Blase Scarnati
Blase Scarnati, Vice President and Chair of the Nominations and Elections Committee, presented the slate of officers for the 2010-2011 academic year.  Blase explained that this year the position of Faculty Senate President has two candidates on the ballot, Larry Mohrweis and Bill Culbertson.  He stated that each candidate will be given time to address the Senate regarding their vision for the Faculty Senate in the coming year.  Larry and Bill both addressed the Senate and ballots were distributed.  Members from the elections and nomination committee collected the ballots and proceeded to tally the votes while the meeting proceeded.  

After the ballots were tallied, the committee joined the meeting and announced the results of the election:  President-Larry Mohrweis; Vice President-Allen Reich; Secretary-Karen Sealander; Treasurer-Rich Lei; Parliamentarian: Marsha Yowell; Senators-at-Large-Jon Reyhner and Laura Sujo-Montes; Chair Rights and Responsibilities Council-Heidi Foggelberg; Chair of Council on Learning-Ro Haddon; Chair Planning and Budget Council-Marsha Yowell.    

V. Scholarship/Awards 


    


         Bill Culbertson
Bill announced this year’s recipient of a $1,000 scholarship, was JoLynn Mendoza.  Ms. Mendoza will be notified of the award and invited to a fall meeting of the Senate.  Bill then presented certificates of appreciation to those Senators who will be rotating off the Senate this spring.  He thanked each of them for their dedication and service.  

VI. Tenured Chair Resolution             



         Bill Culbertson
Bill informed the Senate that the Faculty Senate Executive Committee (FSEC) had been asked to look into the issue regarding the practice surrounding the hiring of Chairpersons.  The FSEC developed and voted to bring the following motion to the full Senate. The motion put forth by the FSEC for the Senate’s consideration read as follows:  It is the sense of the Faculty Senate that since tenure is a vital element of the university, that Chairs and other Leadership positions be selected from the tenure pool unless there are extenuating circumstances.   It was moved and seconded by the Senate to accept the FSEC motion. Discussion followed and included concerns regarding wording; the need for a policy; current practices; guideline versus policy; advisory wording rather than a policy; and concern regarding our sister institutions practices in this area.  

The vote was called and a request for a paper ballot was made. The vote was done by paper ballot and tallied by members of the nominations and elections committee.  The motion passed with a vote of 28 yeas; 14 nays and 2 abstentions.  
VII. Senate Bill 1070 (renumbered)        


       Bill Culbertson
The next item on the agenda was a motion put forth by the FSEC for the Senate’s 
consideration.  The motion read as follows:  The NAU Faculty Senate does not approve of racial profiling.  The NAU Faculty Senate opposes SB1070 since the terminology of “reasonable suspicion” is vague and may lead to racial profiling.  The motion was moved and seconded.  Discussion followed.  There were many Senators and guests that spoke to this motion.  Discussion included a desire to acknowledge the stand taken by the Flagstaff City Council to pursue legal action; concern regarding the use of the designation of SB 1070 now that it has been signed into law; Yuma’s concern for their densely Hispanic population; specific ramifications of violations to the law were addressed; concerns for the well being of the entire NAU community; concern that the Senate make a statement rather than wait to join forces with our sister institutions.  After a great deal of debate and wordsmithing the motion was amended to read as follows: We, the Faculty Senate at NAU, condemn in no uncertain terms the actions of the Arizona State Legislature and the Governor to enact the laws that marginalize, criminalize, and profile any segment of our community in the name of controlling our borders.  We also go on record supporting the Flagstaff City Council in seeking legal action to overturn this racist law.  The vote was called.  There was a call for the counting to be done publicly and by paper ballot.  Ballots were distributed and the Nominations and Elections committee members proceeded to collect and count the votes in the meeting.  The motion passed with 39 yeas; 5 nays and 1 abstention.  
VIII. Report from the President (renumbered)


           John Haeger
President Haeger next addressed the Senate noting that ABOR met in special session in Phoenix April 30th and May 1st.  He relayed that the partnership regarding the medical school between ASU and the U of A has been dissolved.  The U of A is moving forward on its own. 

President Hager went on to note that ABOR is negotiating a contract for a “President” of ABOR rather than an Executive Director.  They are negotiating with Tom Anderes, a VP for Finance and Administration at the University of Wisconsin system.  President Hager believes ABOR is moving toward a larger system than currently exists.  This new system will allow for four presidents; the ABOR president and the three university presidents. ABOR’s President will be an equal to the university presidents and he will coordinate the work of the board and the presidents.  In an effort to work on trying to figure out what this new system might look like, ABOR has appointed a task force which includes the three university presidents, the president of the board, two regents and an outside consultant.  This task force will look at drafting policies that reflect the new directions of ABOR.  This work is to start immediately.  

President Hager stated that he made a presentation to the Board regarding cuts to the university and noted the discussions he has had included strategies to be used when communicating with the public.  He reiterated that it is important to note that he believes that NAU is well positioned for fiscal year 2011, therefore the focus for the fall will be the budget for FY 2012.  

The President next entertained questions.  Topics that were mentioned included the contract language regarding furloughs.  President Hager stated that there is no plan for furloughs, but furlough language will be included in contracts should the need for them arise.  He encouraged the Faculty Senate to continue to look at the tenure density issue in the coming year.  

IX. Report from the Provost (renumbered)


          Liz Grobsmith
Provost Grobsmith began by asking David Bousquet to address the positive enrollment picture for Fall 2010.  David stated that the incoming class will be quite large, which is a plus for the University.  The Provost noted that President Hager has committed to the necessary resources needed to accommodate this large incoming class.  

The Provost next noted that NAU’s academic strategic plan, required by ABOR, was approved by ABOR’s Academic Affairs Committee.   The plan will go before ABOR in June 2010.  She is asking all units to carefully scrutinize and assure that all classes are upholding the minimum thresholds currently in place. 

The Provost further stated that she is looking at those programs that have not met the Board’s minimum graduation thresholds.  The results of this effort will be presented to the President in an effort to streamline curriculum.  These will be the first round of recommendations.  Next year the Provost will be looking at further challenges in this area which will be more challenging. 
Lastly Provost Grobsmith announced that Dan Kain has been hired as the Vice Provost for academic personnel and Deb Larsen has been hired as the Associate Vice Provost for academic affairs.  She then entertained questions.       
X. Summer Senate 





       Larry Mohrweis
Bill stated that, prior to handing the meeting over to the new FS President, he wished to thank Blase Scarnati for the good work in organizing this years elections.  He then turned the meeting over to Larry Mohrweis.  Larry announced that the summer senate will meet Wednesday June 9th and Monday, August 2nd.  He then thanked Bill Culbertson for his work this past year and informed him that the senate will have a plaque for him at the June Summer Senate meeting.  

XI.  Announcements/New Business



     Larry Mohrweis

Larry called for any new business or announcements.  Rich Lei stated that he serves on the university benefits committee representing the senate.  The committee will be meeting towards the end of May.  He asked if there were any concerns that the senate would like him to address to please e-mail those concerns to him prior to the end of May.  

XII. Adjourn
There being no further business, a Motion was made and seconded to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 5:03.  
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